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 MR. REICHLIN:  Thank you.  And then from there we will move on to our subdivision portion of 

the meeting.  Typically when we deal with a subdivision matter, we will entertain some comments from 

principles, in order that they may help flush out any of the vagaries of the proposal and help us come to a 

decision.  So with that, we will address Case No. 16-85, a request by Jerry Campbell on behalf of 

Evangelical Free Church of Columbia for approval of a one-lot final minor plat with an associated 

sidewalk variance to be known as Compass Church Subdivision.  This 17.71-acre subject site is located 

at the northeast corner of Silvey Street and Worley Street.  I think that's all of it.   

With that, may we have a staff report please?   

MR. SMITH:  Yes.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  It is a request for Compass Church Subdivision; 

they are requesting approval of final minor plat with an associated sidewalk variance for a portion of the 

property.  As you can see here on the aerial, it is at the northeast corner of Worley and Silvey.  Here's 

kind of a broader overview of the site to the north.  You can see generally undeveloped properties and I-

70 Drive Southwest.  To the south generally you've got residential development, schools and a park and -

- basically in that vicinity.  The planning of this property is fairly straight forward.  Basically they are 

requesting to consolidate a couple different pieces of property.  Some of that being two existing platted 

lots that would become the southern portion shown in red here, Lots 1 and 2 of Smithton Park, a plat that 

was previously approved.  They are also combining that with some nonplatted or unplatted property just 

north.  That's the property highlighted in blue here.  As part of the request, they are in need of additional 

dedication of right-of-way for at least a portion that had been previously unplatted along Silvey.  A 

sidewalk is required for new plats as well.  I'll touch on a little bit more on the sidewalk portion of this in a 

minute.  I would point out, there are some existing trails on the south two lots currently and to the kind of 

east of the red lots is an existing city park that the City currently owns and maintains.  The portion of this 

outside of the platting is a request for a sidewalk waiver to the requirement to construct sidewalk along 

the street frontage of the newly platted property.  This is kind of turned on its side, so your right here is 

south and to the left is north.  But if you see on the right, you can see the existing trail.  That is on Lots 1 

and 2 of the Smithton Park plat that I previously mentioned that had been previously platted.  That was 

platted with the approval for an alternative sidewalk construction.  So the trail on this lot basically met the 

sidewalk construction requirement at that time.  So combining it with this additional piece of property does 

not require the construction of sidewalk because the trail met that requirement when it was platted.  So 

the additional requirement for sidewalk construction is just on the previously unplatted portion which is 

generally the portion that I'm showing here in the red dashed line that is directly kind of to the west of the 



Compass Church and basically its associated parking facilities.  You can see basically on the east side of 

Silvey there directly kind of almost adjacent to the parking lot is generally where it would be required to be 

constructed.  So for some context, here's a few images of the site.  Starting kind of the upper left corner, 

this is -- to give you some context, these pictures will be moving generally from the far right of your screen 

to the left, so basically from the far south of the property to the north.  Couple points of reference.  They 

have two paved drives.  In the far north they have a gravel drive.  So we're kind of viewing these in 

pictures to give you a little context of where we're looking, so.  Basically the upper left—hand corner, 

you're standing in the southern driveway looking south.  It basically looks on to the currently platted 

property.  You can't quite see the trial; it's approximately 50 feet or so to the south of this 

location.  Basically turning around in the driveway and looking back north is the next picture to the 

right.  That's looking basically down Silvey.  You see their parking lot there on the right, the established 

landscaping that's also located in the current -- currently on the property, which could be partially in the 

right-of-way in the future.  Generally where the sidewalk would be located would require removal of most 

of the landscaping as you can see in this picture.  Kind of back down to the left, again, this is moving 

down Silvey.  We're standing in the next paved driveway looking back south.  Shows a little bit more of 

the evergreen bushes as you can see here from the previous picture.  Also a little bit of a storm water 

feature that's allowing drainage from the parking lot into the curbed drainage ditch.  There's some 

additional landscaping.  Generally in this picture, you can see the back curbed parking lot.  Given kind of 

the general location of where the right-of-way will be, sidewalk would be required to be constructed 

almost directly adjacent to the existing curb of the parking lot, to give you some idea.  Moving to the right, 

we're now in the basically unpaved driveway, so it's about the northern extent of the property.  Looking 

back south, again, you see some landscaping in the aerial.  And this may be close enough to the road 

where some of this may not be affected by sidewalk installation, so.  Bottom left we're turning around and 

looking north so we're looking kind of at the north edge of the property, looking off the property.  So this is 

basically going north on Silvey.  Once you go past the property and travel down Silvey, you do notice a 

significant, steep grade going down.  And you can see that on the next picture on the bottom right.  So 

that road does have some grade issues.  I know in the winter it is closed frequently due to some concerns 

with traveling on that road, and ice is an issue.  So just to point out, it is a fairly significant grade 

there.  Future construction there will have to take that into account.  That's kind of an overview of the site 

conditions right now.  I'll kind of briefly summarize the four standards.  Because this site is located on 

Silvey and Silvey is an unimproved road, which basically means it doesn't have curb and gutter, the 

variance request is reviewed through the lens of City Council's Policy Resolution 48-06.  It lists four 

standards that have to be met in order to grant the variance for a sidewalk in those situations.  The four 

points I have here kind of summarize those, so, kind of more in depth in the staff report.  But generally the 

first one is what portion of the total cost of the project does the sidewalk represent, the cost of the 

sidewalk.  We weren't able to get a full estimate of the future construction costs in time for this 

report.  The applicant may have a little more information available to that.  So at this point we can't say 



assuredly whether or not it represents a high portion of that or a low portion.  So we consider that not to 

be met.  Number two, is construction generally feasible, physically feasible.  We point out there are some 

obstacles with the construction.  There may need to be some small retaining walls, landscaping may need 

to be removed, some of the features may need to be accounted for.  But in general, it is feasible.  Number 

three, the location of the sidewalk.  It is located on a low-traffic street generally.  However, the standards 

list asks whether or not it's on a local, basically a local neighborhood street.  And this is, as I point out, is 

a collector street.  So it doesn't meet that standard.  And also the area generally that has been developed 

has sidewalks.  That includes most of the residential areas around here, the site.  The streets that front 

the park to the south along Worley, also the schools in the neighborhood all have sidewalks currently 

installed.  Any future development on sites that haven't been developed currently would also require 

sidewalk construction.  And the last one generally asks if it's near uses that will generate pedestrian 

activity, and it lists parks and schools.  It is directly adjacent to an existing park and also to the south, also 

adjacent to a middle school.  And then also a little further to the southeast is an elementary.  So it's 

located within a fairly developed residential neighborhood.  Church would normally expect to generate 

traffic potentially from the residential neighborhood, pedestrian traffic to this site on some occasions.  So 

overall we found that the standards to grant the variance have not been met.  We did provide some 

additional language if the Commission does wish to look at other alternatives.  But generally based on 

Staff's review, we are recommending approval of the plat; however, we are recommending denial of the 

sidewalk variance.  And I'd be happy to answer any questions. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Do we have any questions of staff?  Yes.   

MS. RUSHING:  I was curious if they were to develop the southern part of the property where the 

trail is located, would they at that time be required to build a sidewalk along Silvey, or if the trail's 

interfered with by that development?   

MR. SMITH:  That's actually a very good question.  It's one that I don't think I've got confirmation 

on.  But I would say that the way the policy resolution is, as long as that trail is maintained in place, it 

would serve basically as the sidewalk requirement.  However, if there was any further development or the 

removal of that trail, they would not be in conformance with that requirement and they would be required 

to install the sidewalk. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Mr. Strodtman? 

MR. STRODTMAN:  Just to continue, only on the portion, the southern portion would they be 

required to put sidewalks at that point?   

MR. SMITH:  If they took out the trail.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  Right. 

MR. SMITH:  Yes. 

MR. REICHLIN: Any other questions?  Mr. Stanton. 

MR. STANTON:  I just wanted you to scroll back to that aerial view of the property. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Was there a question?   



MR. STANTON:  No.  I just wanted to see that. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Anybody else has questions of Staff?  Seeing no one, okay.   

At this time we would welcome perhaps one, no more than two speakers regarding this matter.  If you 

have anything that you feel would be helpful in our understanding and decision—making process, you're 

welcome to approach the podium now.   

MR. GEORGE FORBES:  My name's George Forbes, and I'm a member of Compass Church, 

also a long—time resident in the area.  Yes, sir?   

MR. REICHLIN:  May we have your address please?   

MR. FORBES:  Yes.  2021 Cobblestone Court.  Just down the road a piece.  I've been a member 

of the church for quite a number of years and so by being a resident in the area, I'm very familiar with 

what goes on in that particular area.  This particular slide was the one I wanted to go back to, so.  It's kind 

of why I jumped up here, just because I think it basically illustrates kind of the situation that we're trying to 

address is that in terms of sidewalks, I have no opposition of the need for sidewalks and I think they're a 

necessity for neighborhoods, where you've got the need for them.  But as you have been a frequent 

person into this property and going to the church and whatever, you look at the practicality.  And looking 

at the road as it currently has been for all the years we've been going there, it's basically an unimproved 

road.  It does have traffic, practically no pedestrian traffic at all.  You can drive there about any time of the 

day, whatever, and you won't see any pedestrian traffic, particularly where the red area is.  There's really 

none all along there.  Any of the activity is in the ballpark and on the trail area.  But as you look at the 

picture and you say the red line is where you're looking to put a sidewalk, what does that sidewalk do.  All 

it's going to be is a line of gravel or a line of concrete there, because you have nothing to the right.  And if 

you've ever walked this area or drove down this area and you get from the left-hand side going north, 

you're going down the hill that was discussed earlier.  That hill is so steep it is closed off in inclement 

weather.  And if you drive down that road, it is steep and there's about this much shoulder to it.  How in 

the world would you put sidewalks into that piece of property to go down to I-70 Southwest road that's 

down there?  So you're putting in a piece of expensive concrete that would have no practical use at all 

because there would be no need for a sidewalk going on down and you don't have a sidewalk to the 

right.  So is it reasonable and is it practical, and I think it's no.  Thank you. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Any questions of this speaker?  Seeing none, thank you. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Good evening, members of the Planning and Zoning.  My name's Jerry 

Campbell.  I live at 4920 Booth Lane in Boone County.  I attend this church and I wanted to also speak on 

this topic.  Mr. Forbes spoke about the, you know, impracticality of the sidewalk.  We like to use the term 

is the sidewalk goes to nowhere.  It would literally be unused.  And the discussion, couple of discussion 

points I want to talk about, what George spoke about, how the walk goes over the hill.  We have a video 

to watch here.  This is a video currently looking from the south going north.  You can see the unimproved 

portion of the road here where the asphalt's severely damaged.  As you're looking at our parking lot, this 

is our southernmost asphalt drive.  The shrubbery on the right is what is being requested to be 



removed.  Can I pause this also?  I think I can.  So shrubbery on the right is requested to be removed as 

well as the trees, because the sidewalk will end up back at the curb on the far right that you see 

there.  There's a drainage structure that's right below the camera currently that goes into the road, drains 

to the west.  That'll have to be improved and a box built, so the cost is growing.  The grade at that spot is 

going to cut into the curb that you see on the right, so there'll be a retaining wall there to get the sidewalk 

down to an accessible level at a cost.  Whenever the sidewalk crosses that drive, there'll be ramps on 

each side adding cost.  The trees that you see at the far end of the picture in the bright green grass will all 

be removed, therefore taking down our natural landscape barrier that's going to be there as well.  We'll 

progress down and now we're looking at the top of the hill.  And you see at the right there's a drainage 

ditch.  And this is not our property now, but it's going to give you an idea of why this sidewalk goes to 

nowhere.  As you come over the hill, the grade is pretty severe.  It's dropping 60 feet I believe.  I can't 

remember the exact grade number, but it's pretty dramatic.  As you go off the right side of that road, you 

see the grade's fairly -- it's about three or four feet higher than the road now and as it drops over the hill, it 

drops down about six or eight feet lower than the road surface.  This is looking down the hill again.  Now 

resetting, go to the top.  But it's a pretty severe grade.  Trying to illustrate to you that that sidewalk, you 

know, in my experience probably not going to be constructed down that hill in the future.  Even on the 

other side, the sidewalk would be, if it ever gets extended, would be quite severe.  So it's a pretty steep 

grade.  This is a three—minute video.  This is where I wanted to go.  So you can see how steep it is and 

how the truck's and the trees are vertical at that point.  It has some grade to it.  If you want to continue 

watching, I'll leave it.  Or I can stop it here if you don't want to. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Stopping it's fine. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  So I could go and do a Google Earth and walk you through the complexities of 

the trees and -- but if you have a clear picture, I won't continue with that.  So our church, it's not a 

business, right?  A church is a nonrevenue generating space, facility.  A business is revenue 

generating.  These people are here, are representing their tithes, they're representing their church 

tonight.  And they were all ready to come up and speak, at least six of them.  But, most of them won't 

volunteer.  But anyway the idea is they're here to support the money they give to run this building.  So the 

money that's given doesn't go to, you know, it's hard to get money out of people to build a building and 

work on a building.  It's giving; it has to be a good purpose.  So this renovation caused the platting, 

right?  So the renovation is money that they gave, that they've worked hard for to do the renovation.  The 

sidewalk is pulling away from that revenue stream to do that renovation.  You have an estimate, I believe, 

in your packet of the walk.  That estimate is only for this portion of the walk.  Thank goodness the 

southern portion of the walk is relieved because that was going to compound that cost.  So if I had to say 

a couple different things why the variance should be approved, it would be cost is a major factor.  It is 

actually a complex and difficulty to construct that walk due to the trees being removed and the other 

things, so.  And consequently the access, that people just don't use it.  They don't walk up and down this 

hill.  You see people go to the bottom, they look up, and they'll walk on around the other side without 



having to climb the hill.  It's just, it's not going to be used.  So as a church you look at your money spent 

and you look at the use of those tithes.  It's not good stewardship to build a sidewalk in a spot that's 

unnecessary, so.  I can talk all night about this topic, I really could.  It's very important to us as members 

of the church that that money gets put into our building, not into a sidewalk that nobody's going to 

use.  So I would like to talk about some alternatives so that we could maybe approve the variance.  Or if 

the variance is denied, let's tweak it so we can get it approved.  And I'm here all night to make sure we 

get that accomplished.  So how do we work through that?   

MR. REICHLIN:  Do you have any questions of this witness? 

MR. TOOHEY:  I have a question.  So is this the only bid you got, or do you have other bids?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  We got a bid.  It wasn't requested of us to get multiple bids, but we could go 

get bids and they'll be comparable to that. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Is there anybody else?  Mr. Stanton? 

MR. STANTON:  That was my concern.  It didn't seem like we were very clear on the true 

cost.  And I see both -- I see your points.  We have a mission of trying to connect all the communities, and 

I'm hoping to hear what your alternative is.  Do you use that trail that's by the ballpark?  Is that your 

property or is that City property?  What is that?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  So if you could go back --  

MR. STANTON:  The trail. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  -- to the aerial side.  So that trail is our property.  In fact that property goes -- 

you can see a little park up at the far right, there's a little white dot there.  It goes about halfway between 

that, and the trail is a line that goes back in the trees.  So we own some 17 acres, plus or minus.  So what 

happened back, I don't know how many years ago, the City needed a park.  They came to our church and 

they asked to work out a deal that they could lease that ground and create a park.  So if you come by 

when it starts warming up about any day, any afternoon in the summer, Saturdays, whatever, you'll see 

there's a tackle football team that plays there every week, there's baseball teams that play there every 

week, there's soccer teams that play there every week.  Just like that piece of property is a city park over 

in Cosmo.  It's an alternative area for the people to use a park property in the city of Columbia.  So what 

they do is they park in our parking lot.  The City has an agreement with us to use the property, they mow 

it which is great; that's a lot of money to mow that property.  But the City uses it.  Individuals in the city 

use that property as it's a city park.  So we would hate for that relationship to be severed.  We don't want 

it to be.  But each party has to do their deal to separate it; there's a mechanism in the contract.  We enjoy 

the relationship.  When they're playing football and our church is open, they use our restrooms.  The City 

doesn't have a restroom there.  They come into our building and use ours.  They park in our parking 

lot.  The southern third of that parking lot is filled with cars when they're practicing.  So the relationship is 

there.  The traffic flow doesn't go down the hill.  They just literally park there and use that spot.  So I agree 

with the connectivity a hundred percent.  This walk's not going to create connectivity.  This walk's going to 

create a walk that's never going to be used.  It's a poor use of funds.  So the alternatives that I have, I 



don't want to do the sidewalk.  So my alternative is we have a great facility the way it is right now; there's 

no walk needed.  But I think the variance should be approved.  If the City has some alternatives, I would 

like to talk about that.   

MR. STANTON:  Do people just walk across the grass to get to the parking lot and all that stuff?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  Where they park, they walk across the grass to get to that field.  They park on 

Worley to get to the field.  They park on Silvey to get to the field. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Thank you very much.  I think that pretty well sums it up.   

MR. HARDER:  I have one question.  Did you say that people also park in the parking lot of the 

church too? 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Oh, they'll fill the parking lot, the majority of our parking lot.  But if the practice 

is in the south, they park on Worley and not have to walk all the way across the field.  There's really no 

parking there; they just do it.   

MS. BURNS:  One question.  Do you operate a Mother's Day Out or any type of child care during 

the week at your church?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  There's a nursery that operates out of the church and they park in the back 

parking lot and they use the area back there. 

MS. BURNS:  Thank you. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  But there's multiple facilities that do things at our church or groups, so.   

MR. ZENNER:  If I may ask a question of Mr. Campbell.  Can you express to the planning 

commission, I realize that this was being used by the City as a park.  Has that arrangement expired, or is 

it still in effect with a lease agreement between the City for the use of this particular area?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  Yeah, so great question.  We got the lease back out and looked through 

it.  The lease agreement is a perpetual agreement.  It has a certain day period that each party has to write 

a letter to the other party to sever the agreement.  That's never taken place; we hope it doesn't.  That's 

why I'm saying, we don't want that agreement to sever.  But it had a ten—year lease and then at the end 

of ten years, it continued unless either party terminated.  That's what our legal counsel said, so.   

MS. BURNS:  So it continues year-to-year or another ten years, it rolled over and it's -- 

MR. CAMPBELL:  It continues until somebody writes -- yeah, year-to-year and day-to-day until 

somebody writes a letter to sever it. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Is there anybody else?   

MR. HARDER:  I have another question.  I noticed the trail was around and you say it also goes 

in the woods.  What kind of surface is that, and who maintains that trail?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  So the trail goes around the property, and there is one that goes into the 

woods back there off the playground.  I've never actually gone on that one, but I think it goes back down 

and connects somewhere.  The surface is a chat, a chat gravel trail.  It's leased by the City; the City 

maintains it.  It's chat gravel; it doesn't take much to maintain it. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Seeing no one else, thank you for your comments. 



MR. CAMPBELL:  You bet.  So how do we work through the process of talking about the 

alternatives?   

MR. REICHLIN:  I think that would be something that would happen going forward depending on 

what our recommendation is and/or how it proceeds going to Council.  Would that be an appropriate 

response?   

MR. ZENNER:  It would be correct.  I believe if you read your staff reports, Commissioners, there 

is an alternative that is offered.  It is not our recommendation.  However, there is alternative addressed 

within the staff report. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Love to talk about what that is, so. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Somebody have that within their purview?  Mr. Smith? 

MR. SMITH:  I would love to summarize that real quick.  Just in light of the nature of the variance, 

we offered some kind of guidance if the variance wasn't considered, felt like if that was something that the 

Commission wanted to look at, felt it would probably be important at some point at the very least to have 

a connection from the trail to the site, so.  And somewhere basically along this vicinity so that you at least 

have a surface connection from Worley along the trail and then a hard surface, it would be a sidewalk at 

least for a portion connecting to the parking lot.  The remainder of that portion of the sidewalk that would 

be required would be basically considered as a fee in lieu.  We've accepted a couple of similar kind of 

situations recently.  The City has kind of a standard way to request for that, fees in lieu that meet the 

requirement in that fashion as well, so. 

MR. REICHLIN:  So basically it's either a connection to the parking lot and/or a fee in lieu of the 

building of the sidewalk?   

MR. SMITH:  Uh-huh.  And again, I wouldn't consider it an alternate recommendation, just some 

additional guidance if that's something wants -- the Council, Commission wants to discuss. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Gotcha.   

MR. ZENNER:  And probably need to add too that it's not necessarily mutually exclusive 

either.  Construction of the sidewalk, as Mr. Smith just pointed out, is the connection from a trail which 

does look like you access the sidewalk, the public sidewalk that's on Worley that ties in the existing park 

improvements that the City maintains to the east as well as it provides access from Smithton Middle 

School.  And what is to the west of this particular property does obviously serve a beneficial connection 

given the way that this field is used as Mr. Campbell has pointed out.  So while access can be gained 

from the field area to the parking lot by just walking across the trail and grass that's there, that may not 

always be accessible to those that may have disabilities of some nature that need to use something that 

is actually a more maintained travel-way.  So a connection of some nature, as small as that may be, could 

be valuable.  Again, the policy resolution is very clear.  For waiver of a sidewalk, it should not generally be 

considered on an unimproved street without some type of compensation being received, be it fee in lieu 

of or some other line of dedication, right-of-way or something else.  We have seen such recent actions 

taken.  So not necessarily mutually exclusive is what I'm saying.  The connection of the sidewalk stub 



from the trail to the driveway may be very beneficial in addition to a fee in lieu of in order to stay 

consistent with the policy resolution that exists.  And that would be very consistent with what we have had 

done recently with more contemporary sidewalk variance requests. 

MR. REICHLIN:  So basically it's up to us to decide which we think is most appropriate?   

MR. ZENNER:  That would be correct.  We provided you the information.  The applicants 

provided you the information as to their viewpoint to the technical feasibility of it.  And we are leaving it in 

your capable hands as the Commission. 

MR. REICHLIN: Thank you, sir. 

MR. TOOHEY:  I've got a quick question. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Go ahead. 

MR. TOOHEY:  So across the street from where this variance would be, isn't that a platted 

area?  Won't that have a sidewalk at some point?   

MR. SMITH:  That's correct, yes.  This portion is platted, the subdivision, the name escapes me 

off the top of my head.  Smithton Villas, yes.  So it's currently platted.  So at the time that it is constructed 

and developed, sidewalks will be required at that location.  Their plat though was approved many years 

ago, did not include a variance to the sidewalks, so they would, at this point, would be required to install. 

MR. REICHLIN:  So is it safe to say that even if we platted this and didn't approve the variance, 

there would be no particular trigger to put a sidewalk in place until some other development occurred, or 

is the renovation doing the trigger?   

MR. SMITH:  Yeah.  So it's kind of a complicated triggering mechanism, if you will.  So as Mr. 

Campbell pointed out, basically the property right now is an unplatted property and so any additional 

construction they wish to do requires it to be on a legally platted lot.  So they have kind of, they've 

submitted some plans, so that triggered the need to plat it.  So the platting would -- Staff recognized it 

would need sidewalk as well.  So that kind of triggered that when they realized they had to plat it.  So 

that's kind of the stepping scale that gets us to this point.  That's what triggered the need for the plat, and 

the plat triggers the need for the sidewalk.  At this stage the sidewalk would generally be subject to a, I 

think a performance contract requirement.  It requires it to be installed within three years unless they are 

actually building on the site at the time.  And then usually occupancy for the new addition is conditioned 

on the sidewalk structure. 

MR. REICHLIN:  That mud cleared it up little bit.   

MR. SMITH:  Kind of just point it out on this so you can see it in this aerial.  This is the platting 

that was being discussed previously.  This is platted, just not constructed at this point.   

MR. ZENNER:  I think Mr. Toohey, to the point Mr. Campbell has raised, where the driveway 

entrance is is actually north of the northern driveway, the gravel driveway where the grade starts to shift 

significantly.  While this plat may have been approved without a request for a variance, the practical 

capability of building that sidewalk may be realized at the time that they actually come in and try to pull a 

building permit.  And that actually at that point as a result of permits being issued may trigger a request.  I 



would not be shocked that if the same argument and the same facts that are being presented here this 

evening would be brought to us when Smithton Villas comes to build.  Just the reality of I think this 

roadway segment has challenges vertically with the decline off the property to meet other ADA 

requirements.   

MR. CAMPBELL:  Can I talk for a minute about a couple of those topics? 

MR. REICHLIN:  Well, let me just ask the fellow commissioners, do we feel like we have enough 

information at this point in time? 

MS. RUSSELL:  No.  I'd like to hear what he has to say. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  So I'd like to reiterate, the park is -- the City has no cost.  The only cost they 

have is mowing it and then maintaining the gravel.  That's it.  So the City is getting that for free as an 

asset, so keep that in mind when we walk through this process, so.  The other piece of it is is that when 

we talk about the alternatives, I like the alternative that was suggested by the planning team about the 

connection, you know.  If you go back to that aerial that was horizontally shown, the sidewalk, if you 

wouldn't mind.  Is this a pointer deal? 

MS. RUSSELL:  The other one, the aerial. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  You said what?   

MR. SMITH:  It will not show up on the screen. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Oh, okay.  Yeah.  So if you could put your arrow on where you wanted that 

connector from the parking lot to the trail, like somewhere right in there.  So what we've seen people do is 

they literally won't go down the hill.  What they'll do is they'll come down the sidewalk on the west from 

behind the subdivision, the condos.  They'll walk down the walk, walk right across into our parking lot and 

then they'll hit the trail.  So I would like to present an alternate for fixing the whole deal right now, if you 

guys are open to my suggestion.  My suggestion is that we go ahead and build that connector walk from 

the parking lot to the trail, make it accessible, because it's going to take a little bit of grade to get it up 

there.  And then we also make a connector walk that would come across from that drive to the south and 

connect to the sidewalk on the west.  We're going to create a loop that -- they're not going to go down the 

hill.  So that would create a loop that gives them some kind of an access point to walk around.  They don't 

have to cross through the ditch, which is a challenge.  Let's just do all that and make this thing thumbs up 

and everybody's happy.   

MS. RUSHING:  What was the second portion of your proposal?  Is it a crossover from the end of 

that sidewalk or? 

MR. CAMPBELL:  No.  So we would go right across the driveway to the --  

MS. RUSHING:  That I got, yeah. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Okay.   

MS. RUSHING:  And then that connects to the trail. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  We create a loop so they have a nice flowing path.  We create connectivity. 

MR. STANTON:  Where's the other connection?   



MR. CAMPBELL:  Yeah.  It would be across the street.  It would be on the opposite side of our 

property.   

MS. RUSHING:  And what would the Silvey -- or what can be done to protect that crosswalk or to 

mark it?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  It'll be striped, it would have that striping on it. 

MS. RUSHING:  Because that was what I was thinking, that people would be walking down that 

sidewalk into their parking lot and that there should be something to protect pedestrians as they cross 

that road at that point. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  There's some other logistics to make that work, but yeah, it would signify, This 

is where people are walking, slow down.  We would love to do that.  It's not taking away enormous funds 

that we project -- and I want to go back to that estimate you asked about, Brian, is that that estimate was 

actually made up of two companies putting numbers together to do that.  We had a contractor that deals 

with sidewalks and we had a contractor that deals with retaining walls and grading.  Put the numbers 

together.  We can get more if we need to, but I'm going to suggest they would be very similar to that.  So 

if we can make that alternative work, then there won't be a variance.  It will be an alternative. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Lee? 

MS. RUSSELL:  I have one.  So are you saying that the congregation is willing to absorb the cost 

of creating the crosswalk and the sidewalk to connect to the trial?   

MR. CAMPBELL:  That's right. 

MR. REICHLIN:  What's Staff's position?   

MR. ZENNER:  We had contemplated the alternative, the sidewalk connecting to the driveway as 

a possible option.  However, we have not had an opportunity to talk about traffic as it relates to the 

creation of the sidewalk across Silvey.  If the Commission is inclined to grant the variance with that 

condition or a condition that the sidewalk crossing Silvey is subject to approval of our traffic engineering 

department, if that's how you would like to frame your memo, we can move the item forward with that and 

then basically work with our traffic division to ensure that the actual crossing point is something that they 

agree to.  The crossing point would also have to be constructed according to City standards and 

specifications.  Your motion would need to include that as well.  We don't know what those would be.  It 

would likely be striped crosswalk and signage and then basically a connecting stub from the sidewalk that 

currently is on the west side to connect appropriately the handicapped ramp access to meet ADA --  

MR. CAMPBELL:  And drainage.   

MR. ZENNER:  And drainage.  So all of those issues, unfortunately we have not had a 

contemplated conversation with our engineers about and they're not here to speak to that.  So that 

solution, that then leaves the remaining portion of the frontage, and that is, again, at the discretion of the 

planning commission as to how you would like to handle that.  If you believe that this connection point 

and the additional work that would be done to be able to get access to the west is sufficient, make a 

motion accordingly. 



MR. REICHLIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zenner. 

MR. CAMPBELL:  Encourage you to make a motion that way.  We'll sit back and listen to you. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Thank you.  Have a good evening.  Okay.  I'll turn this matter over to my fellow 

commissioners.  Mr. Stanton?   

MR. STANTON:  I want to form a motion, but I need my colleagues' help.  I'd like to propose -- 

MR. REICHLIN: Let's flush it out a little bit. 

MR. STANTON:  It's kind of a win-win. 

MR. REICHLIN:  I'd prefer to flush it out. 

MR. STANTON:  I want to help, but I need help.  Flush it out. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Anybody have any comments regarding this to discuss other than the motion?   

MS. BURNS:  I do.  You know, I understand, I totally see the church's position here, and I'm 

thinking how I would walk down this road.  And what you're proposing as far as with the sidewalk and 

then connecting to the trail seems to be how I would think best would handle the situation.  That being 

said, we try to encourage connectivity where you do have a nursery school, you're near Smithton Middle 

School, but I think I'm in favor of the variance as proposed as far as doing the sidewalk and the connector 

to the trail. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Correct me if I'm wrong, but I'm interpreting what you're saying that you feel it's 

sufficient to just connect the parking lot to the trail as it sits and not necessarily the crosswalk. 

MS. BURNS:  Given everything else that we've heard as far as the steep incline of the road and 

who would be using this particular sidewalk, to me that makes the most sense as far as the situation that 

everyone could be agreeable with.   

MS. RUSHING:  But you would put a crosswalk across --  

MS. BURNS:  And again, this is all -- there are questions still and I hope that the applicant 

understands that there will be city engineers and others looking at that and determining how best that 

would be served. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Okay.  Is there anybody else that would care to comment on this? 

MR. HARDER:  I'll comment, yeah.  I mean, I like that the church and the City are using the same 

space as a park.  I had no idea that was even there, so.  I know how steep that road is as it, you know, to 

the north, so I know a lot of people normally don't use this road very often.  I definitely like the 

arrangement with the crosswalk.  I think that that connects it.  I don't think that much is going to happen 

north of here based on the topography. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Anybody else?  Ms. Russell? 

MS. RUSSELL:  I agree with the grade on that road on Silvey.  I've driven it before, but I didn't 

make a special effort to go look at it again this time.  And I like the idea of the crosswalk, subject to the 

city engineers and I like that connection to the trail making sure that there's some handicapped access 

and that drainage issue is taken care of. 

MR. REICHLIN:  I'll just mention for the record that Staff was comfortable as an alternative, the 



parking lot going to the trail.  So my point of view, I'm comfortable with just leaving the parking lot and the 

trail, getting some kind of connection and foregoing the crosswalk, personally.  That's my -- just to throw it 

out there for comment and conversation.  Because so many people -- but that was where I was coming 

from.  So with all that information if somebody wants to frame a motion.  Mr. Smith? 

MR. SMITH:  I'm sorry to interrupt you, Mr. Chairman.  Any motion, I'd just ask you be clear about 

whether or not you're waiving responsibility for the rest of the sidewalk or if the fee in lieu would apply in 

addition.  So just make sure there's that clarity. 

MR. REICHLIN:  That has to be addressed.   

MR. SMITH:  Whether or not the connection, the crosswalk meets the full requirement and the 

variance would waive all of the requirement or a fee in lieu would be required for the remainder as well. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Okay.  Okay.  All right.  Well, I think we have all the information we need to 

frame a motion.  Is there somebody --  

MS. RUSHING:  Mr. Stanton, I know --  

MR. REICHLIN:  Mr. Stanton, are you feeling brave? 

MR. STANTON:  No.  I'll back up.   

MR. REICHLIN:  Ms. Russell? 

MS. RUSSELL:  I will.  First of all in the case of 16-85, approval of the final plat for Compass 

Church Subdivision with the condition that the minor technical corrections are completed prior to 

forwarding to Council.  Additionally, approval of the variance, the sidewalk variance request with an 

alternate option approved to do a sidewalk connection across Silvey which is approved by the city 

engineers, a connection from the parking lot to the trail from the church, and that connection needs to 

have handicap access and appropriate drainage. 

MR. REICHLIN:  But we didn't touch on if we're releasing the -- 

MS. RUSSELL:  I did.  I said approval of the variance. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Approval of the variance, does that release all -- does that unto itself release all 

responsibility for -- 

MR. SMITH:  That's the way I interpret it.  If that's the way you meant it, I think that's the way it 

was intended.   

MR. STANTON:  I second that. 

MR. REICHLIN:  Mr. Stanton seconded that.  With that, we'll take a roll call.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  Yes.  Mrs. Burns?   

MS. BURNS:  Yes. 

MR. STRODTMAN:  Mr. Harder? 

MR. HARDER:  Yes. 

MR. STRODTMAN:  Mr. Reichlin? 

MR. REICHLIN:  Yes.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  Mr. Stanton?   



MR. STANTON:  Yes.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  My vote is yes.  Ms. Rushing?   

MS. RUSHING:  Yes.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  Mrs. Russell?   

MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.   

MR. STRODTMAN:  Mr. Toohey? 

MR. TOOHEY:  Yes. 

MR. STRODTMAN:  Recommendation for approval will be forwarded to City Council. 

 


